
    Town of Alto 
Called Meeting 

November 28, 2023 

Minutes 

 

 

Those in attendance: 

 

PJ Huggins, Mayor 

Eddie Palmer, Mayor Pro-tem 

James Turner, Council Post 2 

Allen Fox, Council Post 3 

Debbie Turner, Post 5 

Josh Ivey, Chief 

Lisa Turner, CFO 

Penny Rogers, Town Clerk 

 

 

      The Alto Town Council held a called meeting on November 28, 2023.  The 

meeting was called to order by Mayor PJ Huggins.  The invocation was delivered by 

Pro-tem Eddie Palmer followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

       Councilman Allen Fox made a motion to approve the agenda.  Councilwoman 

Debbie Turner seconded the motion.                                               Approved by 

all.                                                                                                                                                                                                    

                                                                                                       .      

     Pro-tem Eddie Palmer made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 

14, 2023, meeting.   Councilman James Turner seconded the motion.              

                                                                                                            Approved by all. 

New Business:     

     Councilman Allen Fox made a motion to adopt the 2024 Budget.  Pro-tem Eddie 

Palmer seconded the motion.                                                           Approved by all.                                      

     Councilman Allen Fox made a motion to adopt the Special Elections Ordinance.  

Councilwoman Debbie Turner seconded the motion.                    Approved by all.       

     Councilwoman Debbie Turner made a motion to adopt the Zoning Ordinance 

Amendment.  Councilman James Turner seconded the motion.  Approved by all. 

     Councilman Allen Fox made a motion to award the Wynn Shoals Project to 

Thomason Construction.  Pro-tem Eddie Palmer seconded the motion.  Councilman 

James Turner opposed. Councilwoman Debbie Turner opposed.  Mayor Huggins 

broke the tie by going with Thomason Construction.    

     Mayor Huggins recognized Chief Josh Ivey for the award the PD received for 

first place for agencies with less than 10 officers throughout the state.   They were 

recognized by the Governor’s Office of Highway Safety in Macon for their excellent 

efforts over the last year.  Chief Ivey was appointed to serve as the assistant 

coordinator for the Northeast Georgia Law Enforcement Network, which serves 40 

agencies in Northeast Georgia.                                                               
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Old Business:  None 

                        

Recommendations from Officers, Departments, and Attorneys: None 

 

Public comments:  None 

     

     Pro-tem Eddie Palmer made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Councilwoman 

Debbie Turner seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned at 5:51 pm.                                                                                             

                                                                                                            Approved by all. 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by: 

 

 

Penny Rogers 

Town Clerk 

 

 


